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COMMISSIONER:  Yes, I note that the appearances are as they 
were yesterday, save that Ms Martin is appearing for the 
DPP.  Yes.  Just whilst we're in open hearing, we'll just 
deal with the leave application for Mr Dale. 

MR HOLT:  Yes.  As I indicated yesterday, we don't wish to 
be heard on leave and we don't wish to be heard on 
presence, Commissioner.

MR McDERMOTT:  Nor does the State.

COMMISSIONER:  No, all right then.  We'll now go into 
closed hearing with this witness.  And the people allowed 
to be present now include Paul Dale and his legal 
representatives, each of whom have given the undertaking 
not to disclose any information in respect of these closed 
- have given the undertaking in the same terms as the legal 
representatives of the other parties with leave to appear.  
All right then.  Yes, Ms Tittensor.

(IN CAMERA HEARING FOLLOWS)
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Seven minutes between conversations; is that right?---Yes.

There's also then some discussion in relation to 
presentation to government in relation to Purana 
statistics, et cetera; is that right?---That's correct.

Was it the case that there was some stock in the number of 
arrests or was it the number of convictions, or how did 
that work?---I think it was around what the statistics were 
at the time.  I remember briefing Mr Bracks and I think his 
Chief Whip Terry Moran, who was at pains to tell me he 
wasn't related to the other Morans, and was attended by 
myself, Mr Overland and the Chief Commissioner, Christine 
Nixon.

I'm interested in whether there were some stock sort of put 
in the outcome of charges.  Was there a lot of credit 
given, for example, after convictions were obtained?---Well 
Mr Bracks was certainly pleased with the results that 
Purana was delivering and on I think two occasions he 
actually attended the office, as did the government 
minister at the time, Mr Cameron, and in fact on the arrest 
of Tony Mokbel I received a personal call from Mr Bracks 
and also an email from the Leader of the Opposition, 
Mr McIntosh.

Yes.  The statistics that you're talking about here, do 
they relate to ultimate outcomes in terms of convictions 
and so forth, do they include those?---It may have done.  
There was a very short PowerPoint presentation put together 
in relation to it.  From memory I think the discussion was 
around some need for change of legislation around 
particularly decontamination of housing where 
methylamphetamine labs had been conducted and the 
likelihood of health issues to ongoing people as a result 
in rental premises and things of that nature.

A few days after that, on 21 September, I think you've 
noted a number - at 13:40 your weekly briefing again with 
Deputy Commissioner Overland, Superintendents Grant, 
Steendam and Acting Superintendent Byrnes; is that 
right?---That's correct.

Again you have a specific note that there's a discussion in 
relation to the Tony Mokbel extradition?---That's correct, 
yes.
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propensity and possibly ability even from gaol to carry out 
threats (human source to include this in response to 
complaint generated by Carl Williams against human 
source)".  Then underneath that the controller, Mr White, 
is advised of that, do you see that?---Yes.

Further down the page at 17:40, there's a phone call 
between the handler and Ms Gobbo and the handler gave 
advice re Corrections to the Bar Association Ethics draft 
response by Ms Gobbo.  They note that they'd received that 
draft from her a number of days earlier on the 15th and 
"Advised Ms Gobbo re Detective Inspector O'Brien response 
to any future query re the same"?---Right.

It suggests there that you've confirmed to the SDU that 
that's what you would say, that you would say if you were 
contacted that you'd confirm that there were known threats 
to Ms Gobbo and that you believed that Mr Williams had the 
propensity to carry out those threats, is that the 
case?---That's what the document says.  I'm just trying to 
find any note of it in my diary.

The initial logging of that matter, the management issue, 
is at 16:55.  Is it the case that your diary records at 
16:10 that you're at the office, supervision and admin. 
duties, and then at 17:00 you go off duty?---That's 
correct.

There's no indication of any calls made or received in the 
meantime?---No.

Do you accept that you had a communication with the SDU in 
relation to those matters in any case?---Well that says I 
did.  I've no recollection of it.

Do you accept that that record is - - - ?---That may be 
right.  As I say, I have no recollection of it.

If we can go to the ICRs and p.207, please.  Sorry, not the 
ICRs.  Sorry about that.  It's Mr O'Brien's diary.  Sorry, 
I skipped over a bit, Mr O'Brien.  If you can just go back 
slightly.  I think we were at 13 September, 13:50, and the 
entry in your diary there.  Do you have an entry in your 
diary there about liaising with Detective Sergeant's Flynn 
and Bateson in relation to Supreme Court issues?---Yes.

That related to the surety application in relation to 
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whilst she was informing on him?---In the early stages, 
until Tony did a runner.

This whole scenario started in relation to Operation Posse 
in order to bring down Tony Mokbel and his 
associates?---That's correct.

During that period of time she continued to act for Tony 
Mokbel?---I don't know whether she continued.  As I said, 
at the start of it, yes, but once he disappeared on 19 
March I believe it was, or that 17 March indication.

When she started, let's just put the starting point say as 
16 September, or even before that with Mansell and Rowe 
from 31 August, from that point in time, until he absconded 
on 19 or 20 March, she was acting for him?---Yes, she was 
acting for him.

And she was informing against him?---She was, yes.

So you were aware that she was prepared to act in conflict 
with her duties as lawyer during that period of 
time?---Well, that's somewhat hard to determine.  I mean, 
yeah, she was providing information but I wasn't sourcing 
any information from her in relation to what his intentions 
were, what his ongoing matters were.  It was about what his 
ongoing criminal matters were, not matters for which he'd 
been charged and she was acting.

Was she acting in Mr Mokbel's best interests?---Probably 
not.

As his lawyer during that period of time.  You would have 
understood that it was her obligation as a lawyer to act in 
his best interests during that period of time?---Yes.

That if she had knowledge of any serious offending of his 
and she intended to report it, that she should tell him so 
and say, "I can't act for you any more"?---I don't know 
what the exact process is in those circumstances but 
perhaps she should have gone and got some advice.

Perhaps the police should have gotten some 
advice?---Exactly.

Had you been shocked when she continued to act for 
Mr Mokbel during that period of time?---Which period of 
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O'BRIEN XXN - IN CAMERA

5759

Tony. 

Your expectation was they would takeover the running of the 
operation upon his removal initially?---Yes. 

Expecting that he might be in custody, is that 
right?---They would step up, yes. 

That conversation, it seems from your diary, goes from 
18:50 to 19:15, 25 minutes around about?---I'll just check.  
Yes, from 18:50.  I'm not sure how long it would have gone 
for.  It was only fairly short. 

And at some stage within that period of time he requests to 
speak to Ms Gobbo again?---He did, yes. 

Your diary records, "Requested to speak to solicitor 
again"?---Yes. 

He would have named the solicitor, wouldn't he?---Yes. 

He would have said, "I want to speak to Ms Gobbo"?---Yes. 

There's an opportunity there, isn't it, to see - you say 
you're shocked when she attends.  Did you start getting a 
bit concerned at this point?---Yes, well as I say I didn't 
expect her to attend.  I was blind sided by the fact that 
she'd chosen to involve herself in the situation given she 
had been providing information. 

He requested to speak to solicitor again.  You expect that 
that's the same solicitor, you clearly know that he has 
already spoken to a solicitor?---Yes, I'm presuming that, 
yes. 

You know that he's now asking to speak to Ms Gobbo and you 
expect that - you must have known at that point she's 
already been and she's coming again, or he wants her 
again?---I may have. 

She had clearly turned up the first time, no reason for her 
not to turn up a second time?---As I say, she shouldn't 
have been there. 

At that stage though did you then say to Mr Flynn, "What's 
going on?  We need to stop this, we can't have this"?---As 
I said I was annoyed by what happened.  I don't know what I 
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that they're having whatever discussion they're having, 
don't know that Ms Gobbo's an informer?---That's correct.

So there's not going to be any concern that whatever's on 
those listening devices is going to somehow out her as an 
informer?---I wouldn't think so.

So can you see any reason why she then might be shown 
listening device - - - ?---As I say, without reading the 
material or having knowledge or - that's a bit hard to 
determine but in the normal course of events, no.

Perhaps that's a convenient moment, Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER:  We'll adjourn until 2 o'clock, thanks.  

<(THE WITNESS WITHDREW)

LUNCHEON ADJOURNMENT
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PROCEEDINGS IN CAMERA:

COMMISSIONER:  We're in closed hearing again.  

MS TITTENSOR:  Now at this stage do you accept, Mr O'Brien, 
that you've had this conversation with someone at the 
SDU?---No, I haven't got a note.  I was in a meeting with 
the Deputy Commissioner from 4 o'clock and then at - I got 
some, I spoke to Senior Detective, at 15:00, "Spoke to 
Senior Detective Fitzgerald advised re intel re Milad 
Mokbel".  So it may relate to that. 

Sorry, where are you reading from?---My diary. 

Sorry, what time were you - - - ?---14:00.  Sorry, I've got 
the wrong date, this is 4 August, isn't it?  

You say at 2 o'clock in the afternoon you've got a meeting 
with Deputy Commissioner Overland and a number of 
superintendents in relation to - - - ?---Excuse me, I was 
reading from the 14th, I've now gone to the 4th. 

We are on the 14th?---Are we?  

Yes, we are?---On the 14th I was in a meeting with the 
Deputy Commissioner at 2 o'clock, Superintendent Grant, 
Superintendent Whitmore, re Purana and the Chief 
Commissioner briefing, authorised a warrant re - - -  

Then at 15:00 hours?---Spoke to Senior Detective 
Fitzgerald. 

You've advised in relation to intelligence about Milad 
Mokbel?---Yes. 

At that stage it seems as though, by 3 o'clock at least 
you've got intelligence about Milad Mokbel?---Yes. 

You accept you must have gotten that at some stage 
presumably prior to your 2 o'clock meeting with 
Overland?---Not necessarily. 

This entry in relation to, in Mr White's diary is a 
conversation that White has had with Green about a 
conversation at some stage earlier than that that one of 
those has had with you about the Milad information.  So 
whilst Mr White's recording this at 14:20 he's recording 
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This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police 
and the ACIC. These claims are not yet resolved. 



 

  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

 

           
           

          
              

          
  

         
        

         
        
       

        
        

 
  

   

           
          

          
            

 

          
         

      

         
           

        
     

           
         

     

             
      

         
        

              
         

          

  

  
    

This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police 
and the ACIC. These claims are not yet resolved. 



 

  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

 

          
            

             
         

           
          

  

          
       

           

    
   

 

  

         
        

           
          

         
            
          

         
           

     

            
          

            
          
             

            
       

            
            

            
            
           
            

            
        

             
 

  
    

This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police 
and the ACIC. These claims are not yet resolved. 



 

  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

 

          
           

        
  

           
         

       
       

         
  

            
         

         
        

          
          
         

           
        

            
           

      

            
            
           
            

          
    

        
          

        

        
 

           
         

        
       

         
          

          

  
    

This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police 
and the ACIC. These claims are not yet resolved. 



 

  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  
  

 
  

 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

         
          

       
       

           
     
          

         
           
           

          
      

          
          

           
       

          
         

            
           
           
         

         

           
        

       

           
       

   

      

  
    

This document has been redacted for Public Interest Immunity claims made by Victoria Police 
and the ACIC. These claims are not yet resolved. 




